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Loans for Targeted Underserved Producers 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) has several loan programs to help you start or continue 
an agriculture production. Farm ownership and operating loans are available.    

While all qualified producers are eligible to apply for these loan programs, FSA has 
provided priority funding for members of targeted underserved applicants.  

A targeted underserved applicant is one of a group whose members have been subjected 
to racial, ethnic or gender prejudice because of his or her identity as members of the 
group without regard to his or her individual qualities.  

For purposes of this program, targeted underserved groups are women, African 
Americans, American Indians, Alaskan Natives, Hispanics, Asian Americans and Pacific 
Islanders. 

FSA loans are only available to applicants who meet all the eligibility requirements and are 
unable to obtain the needed credit elsewhere. 

  

 
Applying for Youth Loans 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) makes loans to youth to establish and operate 
agricultural income-producing projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other 
agricultural groups. Projects must be planned and operated with the help of the 
organization advisor, produce sufficient income to repay the loan and provide the youth 
with practical business and educational experience. The maximum loan amount is $5,000. 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ffsa.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C15e6bf3844d34e2ef7cb08da02c1a580%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637825328279041807%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=0p5Xg2QBMgQyUgSJuPdaaqW9qDv8qilHKLJv9IbwXVU%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.nrcs.usda.gov%2Fwps%2Fportal%2Fnrcs%2Fsite%2Fnational%2Fhome%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C15e6bf3844d34e2ef7cb08da02c1a580%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637825328279041807%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=5dqA%2F6ewmO03xl9CApILkNYzk2CQZw%2BTSYYnTzvCUr4%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Frma.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C15e6bf3844d34e2ef7cb08da02c1a580%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637825328279041807%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=WLoIVP%2BusjZOoTCgqtmXgA5zaG58uIoeFNGvkQZ3z8s%3D&reserved=0


Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements: 

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, 
Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or 
a legal resident alien 

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age 
• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements 
• Be unable to get a loan from other sources 
• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as 

outlined above 
• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under 

guidance and assistance from a project advisor. The project supervisor must 
recommend the youth loan applicant, along with providing adequate supervision. 

For help preparing the application forms, contact your local County USDA Service 
Center  or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 
USDA Reminds Producers to File Crop Acreage 
Reports 
Agricultural producers who have not yet completed their crop acreage reports after spring 
planting should make an appointment with the local County Farm Service Agency (FSA) 
office before the applicable deadline. 

An acreage report documents a crop grown on a farm or ranch and its intended uses. 
Filing an accurate and timely acreage report for all crops and land uses, including failed 
acreage and prevented planted acreage, can prevent the loss of benefits. 

How to File a Report 

Service Center staff continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, email, and 
other digital tools. Because of the pandemic, some USDA Service Centers are open to 
limited visitors. Contact your local County FSA office to set up an in-person or phone 
appointment. 

To file a crop acreage report, you will need to provide: 

• Crop and crop type or variety. 
• Intended use of the crop. 
• Number of acres of the crop. 
• Map with approximate boundaries for the crop. 
• Planting date(s). 
• Planting pattern, when applicable. 
• Producer shares. 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C15e6bf3844d34e2ef7cb08da02c1a580%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637825328279041807%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=o4BCoSNAFll4q69uoCI2lt0ElFi%2BADQ7%2BNhcUg%2F6as8%3D&reserved=0
https://www.farmers.gov/crop-acreage-reports?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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• Irrigation practice(s). 
• Acreage prevented from planting, when applicable. 
• Other information as required. 

Acreage Reporting Details 

The following exceptions apply to acreage reporting dates: 

• If the crop has not been planted by the acreage reporting date, then the acreage 
must be reported no later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the acreage reporting date, then 
the acreage must be reported no later than 30 calendar days after purchase or 
acquiring the lease. Appropriate documentation must be provided to the county 
office. 

Producers should also report crop acreage they intended to plant, but due to natural 
disaster, were unable to plant. Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form 
CCC-576, Notice of Loss, no later than 15 calendar days after the final planting date as 
established by FSA and USDA’s Risk Management Agency. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the 
acreage reporting date for NAP-covered crops is the earlier of the dates listed above or 15 
calendar days before grazing or harvesting of the crop begins. 

For questions, please contact the your County FSA office. 

  

 
FSA is Accepting CRP Continuous Enrollment 
Offers 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) is accepting offers for specific conservation practices 
under the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Continuous Signup. 

In exchange for a yearly rental payment, farmers enrolled in the program agree to remove 
environmentally sensitive land from agricultural production and to plant species that will 
improve environmental health and quality. The program’s long-term goal is to re-establish 
valuable land cover to improve water quality, prevent soil erosion, and reduce loss of 
wildlife habitat. Contracts for land enrolled in CRP are 10-15 years in length. 

Under continuous CRP signup, environmentally sensitive land devoted to certain 
conservation practices can be enrolled in CRP at any time. Offers for continuous 
enrollment are not subject to competitive bidding during specific periods. Instead they are 
automatically accepted provided the land and producer meet certain eligibility 
requirements and the enrollment levels do not exceed the statutory cap. 

For more information, including a list of acceptable practices, contact your County USDA 
Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2FFactSheets%2F2019%2Fcrp_continuous_enrollment_period-fact_sheet.pdf%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C15e6bf3844d34e2ef7cb08da02c1a580%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637825328279041807%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=snE9YX2PpjpBmh9dT0tHZqBgeEN2tqm5pSyS0%2FzaYW4%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Fconservation-programs%2Fconservation-reserve-program%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7C15e6bf3844d34e2ef7cb08da02c1a580%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637825328279041807%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=N%2FBpowAvuwNouwJUGi0FeGfTGZvwmn1E2KghtohPudU%3D&reserved=0


  

 
FSA Offers Loan Servicing Options 
There are options for Farm Service Agency (FSA) loan customers during financial stress. 
If you are a borrower who is unable to make payments on a loan, contact your local FSA 
Farm Loan Manager to learn about your options. 

 
USDA Announces Updates for Honeybee 
Producers  
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced updates to the Emergency Assistance for 
Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) specific to honeybee 
producers. For honeybees, ELAP covers colony losses, honeybee hive losses (the 
physical structure) and honeybee feed losses in instances where the colony, hive or feed 
has been destroyed by a natural disaster or, in the case of colony losses, because of 
Colony Collapse Disorder. Colony losses must be in excess of normal mortality. 

Updates include: 

• Starting in 2020, you have 15 days from when the loss is first apparent, instead of 
30 days, to file a honeybee notice of loss, which provides consistency between 
ELAP and the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program, which also has a 
15-day notice of loss period for honey. 

• ELAP will now run according to the calendar year. Since you are still required to 
apply for payment within 30 calendar days of the end of the program year, the new 
signup deadline for calendar year 2021 losses is January 30, 2022. 

• If you were paid for the loss of a honeybee colony or hive in either or both of the 
previous two years, you will be required to provide additional documentation to 
substantiate how your current year inventory was acquired. 

• If the honeybee colony loss was caused by Colony Collapse Disorder, you must 
provide a producer certification that the loss was a direct result of at least three of 
the five symptoms of Colony Collapse Disorder, which include: 

• the loss of live queen and/or drone bee populations inside the hives; 
• rapid decline of adult worker bee population outside the hives, leaving brood 

poorly or completely unattended; 
• absence of dead adult bees inside the hive and outside the entrance of the hive; 
• absence of robbing collapsed colonies; and 
• at the time of collapse, varroa mite and Nosema populations are not at levels 

known to cause economic injury or population decline. 

For more information contact you local County USDA Service Center  or 
visit farmers.gov/recover. 

https://www.farmers.gov/recover?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


  

 
Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in any 
meeting/event/function should contact Mary Anne Coffin at 207-990-9140 or Federal 
Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339. 

Service Center staff continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, email, and 
other digital tools. Because of the pandemic, USDA Service Centers are open to limited 
visitors with masks. Contact your Service Center to set up an in-person or phone 
appointment. Additionally, more information related to USDA’s response and relief for 
producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 
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